GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 21 November 2024 at 7:00pm.

Present



Mrs Moughtin (Chair)

Mr F. Crompton (Deputy Chair) 

Ms H. Hannan 

Mr R. Harmer 

Ms V. Heaton 
Mr A. Jones

Ms M. Kelly

Apologise


None
In attendance


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	24/053

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the November general meeting. The Chair sent the Board’s condolences to the Quirk family following the recent passing of Mrs Audrey Quirk. Audrey was a Justice of the Peace and wife of a former Peel Town Commissioner who chaired the local authority. Audrey was well known in the Town for her charity work and had owned the grocery shop. 

The Chair confirmed their attendance at the Cathedral to welcome the appointment of the new Bishop for Sodor and Man. The Chair stated the Bishop should be invited to a future Board meeting.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MINUTES

	24/054

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 17 October 2024. Ms Heaton proposed the minutes should be approved by the Board. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 3 MATTERS ARISING
	24/055

	Item 24/016 Rate Debt Collection 

The Board noted the Treasury had been notified of the Board’s resolution on this matter.

Item 24/049 Close Caaig Playground

The Board noted these works had been placed on the Commissioners’ programme.

Item 24/049 Isle of Play

The Board noted the Isle of Play Chair had been invited to the November 2024 meetings of the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee. The Town Clerk reported no further response had been received to date. The Board noted the content of the Isle of Play’s communication dated 10 November 2024 inviting the Commissioners to an event on 28 November 2024. The Chair and Mr Harmer expressed an interest in attending this event.

Item 24/051 Waste Strategy Consultation 

The Board noted the Commissioners’ response had been submitted.
Item 24/052 Any Other Business Operational Items

No any other business items had been considered by the Board.

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	24/056
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had not taken place since the 4 November 2024 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members did not oppose the following planning applications:
24/00819/B Erection of first floor storage area above existing units at Heathfield Yard, Patrick Street (Amended Drawings); 

24/91132/B Erection of log cabin and rear annex at 8 Oak Road; 24/91134/B Replacement door and window at 34 Patrick Street; 24/91140/B Replacement doors and windows at 5 St Peter’s Lane; 24/91150/B Widening of driveway at Southview, Poortown Road; 24/91151/B Replacement sun lounge at 4 Queens Drive; 24/91159/CON Removal of internal wall at 8 Lyndale Avenue; 24/91182/B Installation of replacement windows at Creek Inn, Station Place; and 24/91196/B Replacement windows at 3 Stanley Mount.

The lead members did not oppose planning application 24/91238/B Replacement dwelling at Briardale, Belle Vue subject to a second parking space being provided within the curtilage of this development.

The lead members oppose planning application 24/ 91115/B for the installation of replacement windows at 1 Kelly’s Court, St Peters Lane because sliding sash windows are recommended in the conservation area.

The lead members considered the following planning decisions and agreed no further action was required:

a) 23/01407/B Appeal against approval for the construction of sewage treatment works at land west of Glenfaba Road Fields 311835, 311836 & 311785

b) 24/00806/D Approval for erection of non-illuminated sign at 7-11 Douglas Street.

c) 24/90946/B Approval for installation of replacement doors and windows at 17 Church Street.

d) 24/00827/B Approval for demolition of existing extension and erect new extension, solar panels, rear dormer, replacement windows, patio and raise boundary wall at 12 Stanley Road. 

e) 24/00807/B Approval for variation of condition 2 of PA 21/00255/C to amend opening hours to Monday to Friday 0800 to 18.30, Saturday 0800 to 1300 Saturday at 2 Crown Street.

f) 24/00811/B Approval for rooflights, re-rendering and cladding at 48 Patrick Street.  

g) 24/00569/B Demolition of existing former empire garage and erection of seven dwellings at Former Empire Garage Showroom, Marine Parade.

The lead members noted works were ongoing at 7 and 8 Reayrt Aalin. This pilot scheme had identified rainwater was getting in through the roof and into the cavity in the gable end. This was causing damp and insulation issues for the property which required remediation.

The lead members noted the officers were recommending the development of a business case for installing solar panels on the campsite shower block and Town Hall rooves. The lead members agreed the development of these business cases for consideration by the Board when the 2025/26 budget is set.

Item 4 Planning Application 
The Board noted no planning applications had been referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 5 Planning Decision 

The Board noted no planning decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration.

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	24/057

	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had taken place on 11 October 2024 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members stated the larger classic car display held on Weatherglass corner and Fenella Beach Car Park had been well organised. This event was successful in attracting a large number of participants and spectators to Peel justifying the £700 financial sponsorship it had been given.

The lead members noted the arrangements were in place for the Peel Bonfire night event on 25 October; the Hop Tu Naa event on 26 October; the Christmas light switch on event on 30 November and the Tractor Run event on 7 December 2024. The lead members advised the only adverse feedback received about the Peel Bonfire Night event was to be discussed at agenda item 8. The lead members advised further meetings had taken place with officers in November 2024 to finalise the Christmas Light switch on entertainment. This event will commence at 2.30pm on Saturday 30 November 2024 with the lights being switch on at 4.15pm. The lead members advised if poor weather occurs on this date the entertainment for this event will be cancelled and the lights switch on will still take place.

The lead members noted the content of the Bioshpere principles contained within the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture publicity leaflet.

The lead members noted the Charles Street bin store works were completed and a letter would be sent to residents informing them how to operate this communal facility and to schedule the removal of other refuse bins from Charles Street. The lead members requested street cleaning works once the private household bins are removed.

The lead members noted the outcome of the Close Caaig Playground residents meeting was reported to the October 2024 Board meeting.
The lead members noted the remainder of the Library refurbishment works were scheduled to take place from 25 October while the Librarian is on leave and the Library is closed to the public.
The lead members noted the contents of the communication dated 8 October 2024 from the Department of Enterprise concerning the location of pedestrian tracking equipment at the Atholl Place/Michael Street/ Factory Lane junction. The lead members requested clarification on why Factory Lane was being monitored instead of the Douglas Street retail area.

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 19 September 2024 from Hospice concerning the use of their mobile coffee van in Peel. The lead members refused this application because permanent café facilities already provide this service in the Town.
The lead members noted the content of the application from Crosby Silver Band dated 16 September 2024 requesting permission to play music and collect donations in Michael Street on Saturday mornings throughout December 2024. The lead members approved this application.

The lead members noted the content of the communication from the Padel Club Isle of Man dated 19 September 2024 seeking locations to play this indoor sport. The lead members noted the Commissioners did not have premises suitable for this sport until the Marine Parade site is developed. The lead members suggested the use of the Peel Football Club facilities and the Corrin Hall.

The lead members noted the content of the communication from Filbey’s dated 3 October 2024 concerning the use of Marine Parade in 2025. The lead members deferred a decision on this application until the Board had reviewed the Meta Lounge events and their 2025 proposals for this location.

The lead members noted the content of the communication from the Cathedral dated 9 October 2024 requesting support in principle to bring The Moon artwork exhibit to the Cathedral. The lead members agreed a letter of support could be provided by the Commissioners.

Item 7 Bonfire and Firework Event Review

Ms Heaton reported the receipt of a communication dated 22 October 2024 from a local resident seeking cessation of the annual firework display and using the funding for other routine maintenance operations. The communications questions the value this event brings to Peel, the environmental impact and cites the recent decision by Port Erin Commissioners not t hold an event of this nature. Ms Heaton advised this matter was referred to the Board to ensure an event of this nature was still supported by the Board. The Chair advised this Board’s final firework display had taken place 25 October 2024. Any decision made by this Board would be reviewed following the local elections in April 2025 particularly for an event which will take place at the end of October 2025. The Chair stated the event was supported by large numbers of ratepayer who attend this event annually and the event brings significant numbers of persons to Peel. The Chair cited the parking and traffic management measures implemented by the Commissioners and the Police to cater for the significant increase in local visitor traffic. The Town Clerk advised a recent Freedom of Information request sought information on the environmental impact of fireworks landing in the marine conservation area. The licence received by the Commissioners for this event from the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture was issued based on the information provided by the specialist firework display contractor. This included information on the types of fireworks used which do not contain single use plastic materials. Mr Crompton advised Peel was one of the only municipal bonfire still lite on the Island. He reminded the Board the reason the Commissioners held this event was to reduce the number of private bonfire and firework parties which occurred in the Town. Mr Harmer proposed the budget for the bonfire and firework event should be retained in the budget. This proposal was seconded by Mr Crompton and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

	24/058

	Item 8 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

Mr Harmer reported a Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had taken place on 8 October 2024 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members noted the content of the Technical Officer’s report. The lead members received the following update:

The works on the Philip Christian Centre bell tower are completed. The Christmas lighting is currently being erected and there will be a Christmas tree placed by the House of Manannan. New Christmas lights will also be erected along West Quay.

The Town Hall car park works are scheduled to commence in 2025. The work schedule includes re-surface the car park, install a second entrance, install a disabled parking space, electric car charging point and cycle rack. 
The major refurbishment works on 10 Castle Street are still ongoing and will be completed early in 2025. The playground parts have arrived and repairs are ongoing. The external painting of Market Street flats is due to be undertaken shortly.

The lead members noted the funding for bonfire and fireworks night will have to be increased by £500.00. 
The lead members noted the content of Harry Hill Memorial Fund and the Corrin Park Trust Charity accounts. The Lead Members signed the accounts and asked if the two charity accounts could be closed down and the monies transferred to other bank accounts. The lead members noted advice from the Attorney General’s office would be required to facilitate this request.

The lead members noted the external audit fieldwork was completed. The lead members expressed concerns the 2022/23 accounts had not been signed to date and hoped the 2023/24 Accounts would be signed off by the end of October 2024.

The lead members noted the content of profit and loss financial report. It was reported that there were a couple of miscodings in this report. The beach cleaner was currently allocated to works costs and the Philip Christian Centre bell tower works were currently allocated to leisure costs. Both these miscodings will be rectified in the next report.
The lead members noted there were no rating appeals reported to the Committee.
The Lead Members discussed the operation times for the Civic Amenity Site and its impact on the costs of operating this facility.

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	24/059
	Item 9 Draft North and West Area Plan
The Board noted the content of the Inspector’s report for the Draft North and West Area Plan dated 11 October 2024 and released by the Cabinet Office on 7 November 2024. The Town Clerk reported the majority of the Commissioners’ concerns have been addressed. The important exception to this was the Inspector had not taken up the option proposed by the Commissioners to use a some land on the outskirts of Peel as a strategic reserve to provide for development after the expiration of the current Isle of Man Strategic Plan in 2026 and the transition into a new Strategic Plan/All Island Plan when these documents come into being.  The Town Clerk advised the other Service Centre of Ramsey had also had large areas of land newly zoned for predominately residential development which has removed the disparity in the land proposed for predominately residential use in the two service centres in this Draft Area Plan. The Town Clerk advised the report had not set or recommended a duration for the Draft Area Plan. In addition, now a twelve month period has elapsed since the consultation on the new Strategic Plan in September 2023, this would result in a further delay in bringing forward a new Draft Strategic Plan in accordance with the legislation provisions. The Town Clerk advised the Cabinet Office should have to consult on this matter again before it is taken forward to Tynwald because it did not feature in the original 2022 Draft Area Plan which would allow the Commissioners the opportunity to seek revisions because the Inspector’s reasons for zoning this new land reiterates and aligns with the Commissioners’ position in the statement of case. The Town Clerk advised the lack of employment land had been taken into consideration through the proposal to retain the employment zoning at Barfords land, Faulkners land and the temporary silt lagoon behind the Commissioners’ yard. The Town Clerk advised the provision of land for primary school expansion and expansion of public open space and recreation including the campsite had been recommended by zoning land for public open space off Ballaquane Road and changing the boundary of the land zoned for civic and cultural use etc. The Town Clerk advised the retention of the Commissioners’ Marine Parade site zoning for tourism and leisure instead of public open space had been recommended by the Inspector. The Town Clerk advised the inspector had recommended a slight relaxation of the health care zoning for the Corrin Memorial Home site to permit some other uses.

Ms Hannan stated the Barfords and Faulkners sites should be mixed use and not employment. Mr Harmer stated Peel needed opportunities for employment and land must be zoned for this purpose must be retained in the Town. Mr Harmer expressed concerns relating to the absence of a strategic plan beyond 2026 for the whole island and the Draft Area Plan providing for population expansion without an approved Plan for the whole Island. Mr Jones highlighted the time taken between receiving and publishing this report which would have been of assistance in the recent Peel sewage works planning application appeal held at the end of October 2024. Mr Jones stated the ambiguities in the Inspector’s report and the duration of the Draft Plan including the transition arrangements were legitimate concerns when the Cabinet Office undertake any further consultation. However, he expressed concerns the Inspector’s report would be used to support the Cabinet Office’s stated position. 
Item 10 2025/26 Energy from Waste Gate Fee

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Department of Infrastructure dated 15 October 2024 advising the fee will increase by 5.23%. The Town Clerk confirmed this would be taken into consideration in the Commissioners’ budget information.

Item 11 2025/26 Western Civic Amenity Site Fees

The Board noted the content of the Western Civic Amenity Site parish contributions spreadsheet. The Board noted the overall budget sought had increased from £410,206 to £489,0130 and the Commissioners’ contributions increasing from £172,559 to £205,717. This represent an above inflation 19% increase. The Chair stated inflation or above inflation increases had been given to this Joint Board since 2018. The above inflation increase given last year by the Commissioners was to ensure their financial position was stabilized. The Chair proposed the Commissioners arrange a meeting with representatives of the civic amenity site in December 2024 to understand why they cannot manage within their budget.
Item 11 2025/26 Budget and Wish List

The Board noted the content of the draft budget and wish list items for 2025/26. The Town Clerk reported the budget provided for inflationary increases for staff costs, waste disposal and the maximum contribution to the Swimming Pool Board. The Town Clerk advised he could operate the Commissioners’ statutory services within the current budget allocation without increasing the rates. However, the 19% increases proposed by the civic amenity site would require an increase in the refuse rate and should other wishlist item require funding the Town rate would require increasing once the reserves had reduced to less than £600,000. The Town Clerk advised a decision was not required on this matter until January 2025 to permit a detailed review of the financial information.

Item 12 Town Hall Christmas Opening Times and Date of Next Meeting

The Town Clerk advised the Town Hall and Library would be closed on Saturday 21 December 2024 and reopen on 2 January 2025. The Chair proposed the date of the Board’s next public meeting would be 16 January 2025. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	ITEM 11 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	24/060
	No any other business items were discussed by the Board.

The meeting ended at 7:45pm
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